



# NIH Roadmap Workshop: Clinical Research Training in Medical and Dental Schools

## May 11-12, 2004

Crystal Gateway Marriott Arlington, Virginia

## **Table of Contents**

Introduction—The NIH Roadmap	1
Clinical Research Workforce Training	1
NIH Roadmap Workshop: Clinical Research Training in Medical and Dental Schools	2
Clinical Research Training in the Medical Scientist Training Program	3
Program Description	3
Major Questions or Issues	4
Program Design	5
Why—Goals	5
Who—Selection of Students	6
When—Timing/Duration	8
What—Content/Skills	9
How—Methodology/Organization	9
Barriers and Solutions	11
Evaluation	12
Clinical Research Training in Master's Programs	13
Program Description	13
Major Questions or Issues	13
Program Design	14
Why—Goals	14
Who—Selection of Students	14
When—Timing/Duration	14
What—Content/Skills	16
How—Methodology/Organization	17
Barriers and Solutions	18
Evaluation	20
Clinical and Translational Research Training in Yearlong Pullout Programs	20
Program Description	20
Major Questions or Issues	21
Program Design	21
Why—Goals	21
Who—Selection of Students	21
When—Timing/Duration	22
What—Content/Skills	23
How—Methodology/Organization	
Barriers and Solutions	25
Evaluation	26

Short Courses in Clinical Research	
Program Description	27
Major Questions or Issues	27
Program Design	
	27
Who—Selection of Students	28
When—Timing/Duration	28
What—Content/Skills	29
How—Methodology/Organization	29
Barriers and Solutions	30
	32
Closing Remarks	32
Allocation Exercise	32
Summary Remarks	33
·	
Participants	35

## NIH Roadmap Workshop: Clinical Research Training in Medical and Dental Schools

## May 11-12, 2004

### Crystal Gateway Marriott Arlington, Virginia

## Introduction—The NIH Roadmap

Under the leadership of Director Elias A. Zerhouni, M.D., the National Institutes of Health (NIH) has embarked on a multiyear process to identify major opportunities and gaps in biomedical research that the NIH as a whole must address to optimize its entire research portfolio and make the biggest impact on the progress of medical research. This process, called the NIH Roadmap, outlines a vision for a more efficient and productive system of medical research and identifies the most compelling opportunities in three main areas: New Pathways to Discovery, Research Teams of the Future, and Re-engineering the Clinical Research Enterprise. These areas will provide the science, management, and personnel, respectively, to help the NIH catalyze the changes needed to transform new scientific knowledge into tangible benefits for people.

The third area of the NIH Roadmap will re-engineer the clinical research enterprise by adopting a systematic infrastructure that will better serve the evolving field of scientific discovery. Components of this roadmap area include expanding clinical research networks using an informatics system called the National Electronic Clinical Trials and Research Network (NECTAR), translational research core services, and enhanced clinical research workforce training. This last component is the focus of the NIH Roadmap Workshop: Clinical Research Training in Medical and Dental Schools.

#### **Clinical Research Workforce Training**

The NIH Roadmap Trans-NIH Clinical Research Workforce Training Committee is exploring ways to cultivate and train a cadre of clinical researchers who will have skills commensurate with the increasing complexity and needs of the research enterprise. Duane Alexander, M.D., Director of the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD) and chair of the working group, described the following areas of working group activity:

• Because research will be conducted increasingly in multidisciplinary settings, the NIH will award five or six K12<sup>1</sup> institutional grants this summer to support post-doctoral career development in multidisciplinary clinical research. These grants help introduce trainees in different medical specialties to disciplines such as epidemiology, bioinformatics, clinical study design, and data management during the first year of their training program. The NIH will reissue the Request for Applications (RFA) for K12 grants for competition in fiscal year 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The K12 Mentored Clinical Scientist Development Program Award provides support to an institution for the development of independent clinical scientists.

- The NIH has proposed a National Clinical Research Associates Program to increase the involvement of community-based practitioners in NIH clinical research. Physicians, dentists, and nurse practitioners who enlist in the program will enroll and follow their patients in NIH-supported clinical research, especially large-scale clinical trials. This approach has the potential to enroll a patient population that would be more representative of the overall U.S. population and to diffuse the innovations from the trials into clinical practice more rapidly. A feasibility study will examine issues such as the interest and availability of community-based practitioners; the incentives, training, and informatics linkages that would be needed; and the relative cost-effectiveness of the approach compared to the current way of conducting clinical trials.
- The NIH has expanded the Clinical Research Training Program (CRTP) at the NIH Clinical Research Center. The CRTP enables medical and dental students to spend a year at the center participating in clinical research and to receive training in a number of clinical research issues. This program was doubled in size, from 15 to 30 students per year. The expansion of the CRTP without sacrificing the quality of participating students or mentors is the first concrete accomplishment of the NIH Roadmap.
- The NIH plans to address the issue of academic recognition for clinical investigators by convening a meeting of leaders in academic medicine.
- The NIH is addressing the need to reach potential clinical researchers earlier in the pipeline through medical and dental schools. Graduates of the existing Medical Scientist Training Program (MSTP), an integrated program of graduate training in the biomedical sciences and clinical training offered through medical and dental schools, receives the combined M.D.-Ph.D. degree. The majority of MSTP students pursue careers in basic biomedical or clinical research. One focus of the current workshop is to explore the types of incentives or modifications that should be added to the MSTP or whether an alternative, parallel program should be developed to provide medical students with clinical research training as a primary, rather than secondary or incidental, focus.

#### NIH Roadmap Workshop: Clinical Research Training in Medical and Dental Schools

For the current workshop, the working group convened NIH staff members and outside experts from the research community to obtain their advice as individuals on how best to design a system that can support and encourage the development of a clinical research workforce among medical and dental students. The goals of the workshop are to address the following issues:

- How to increase the number of students in the pipeline who are entering clinical research
- How to attract and train future leaders in clinical research during medical and dental school
- How best to design clinical research training programs during the years in medical or dental school
- How to evaluate whether the clinical research training programs are meeting students' needs and making a difference

- How to initiate a viable career path and improve retention in the clinical research field
- How to set up a coordinated and consolidated continuum of programs that build on each other and can be integrated into medical and dental school curricula
- What barriers can be expected and how they can be surmounted.

The workshop was organized around four different models of clinical research workforce training that could be conducted in medical and dental schools. Plenary and breakout sessions addressed the following components:

- Clinical research training in the MSTP
- Clinical research training in Master's degree programs
- Clinical and translational research training in yearlong pullout programs
- Short courses (e.g., summer or part-time courses) in clinical research.

The diverse group of experts from academia and NIH were provocateurs, who presented an overview and initial ideas for each type of training activity, and respondents, who provided initial comments. All workshop participants had the opportunity to comment at the end of plenary sessions and during three periods of concurrent, small-group breakout sessions. The final day of the workshop included plenary summaries of breakout session discussions.

## **Clinical Research Training in the Medical Scientist Training Program**

**Provocateurs:** Eugene Orringer, M.D., University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; and David Robertson, M.D., Vanderbilt University

**Respondents:** Gary Hunninghake, M.D., University of Iowa; Gary Koretzky, M.D., Ph.D., University of Pennsylvania; and Peter Stacpoole, M.D., Ph.D., University of Florida

#### **Program Description**

The National Institute of General Medical Sciences established the MSTP in 1964. Each year, some 170 incoming medical and dental students (in about 40 different programs attending 45 degree-granting institutions) receive support to pursue the combined M.D./Ph.D. degree. Most of these students go on to successful careers in basic biomedical or clinical research.

By integrating the spectrum of medical, dental, and graduate training required for the aggressive investigation of human disease, the MSTP is ideal for highly qualified candidates who can benefit from a broad as well as selectively deep training experience during medical and dental training. Graduates typically pursue a structured curriculum that can be tailored to their strengths and interests. Although the goal of the program is to produce graduates who can function independently in both basic research and clinical investigation, most programs are flexible enough to permit students to steer a course toward their chosen academic or clinical specialty.

Participants in the breakout groups considered what issues must be addressed to increase the likelihood that MSTP grantees will choose a career in clinical investigation and patient-oriented research (POR) if an RFA were developed to enhance the combined-degree pathway.

#### **Major Questions or Issues**

Breakout groups identified the following basic questions that need to be answered before final decisions are made about revising the MSTP:

- How can M.D./Ph.D. programs be framed and conducted to become a more coherent process for producing physician-scientists? An important consideration is that many graduates obtain their most significant laboratory experience from the basic science curriculum. Care must be taken not to endanger a manifestly successful program.
- What is the best conceptual model? The model must take into account that although a majority of MSTP candidates are "stem cells" (young college graduates who are eager to aggressively pursue a career in medicine), more than half of practicing clinical investigators are "late bloomers" (medical and dental school graduates who may have finished their residency and fellowships before migrating to clinical training).
- Does the interest in clinical research already exist? If not, how can it best be stimulated? Considerations include whether post-training incentives can be built into the MSTP to make careers in clinical research more attractive and what unique incentives appeal to postgraduates.
- How can the Ph.D. component best be integrated into other existing professional degree programs for dental and nursing programs as well as medical schools?
- What balance should be struck between the didactic and the research components of the program? No standard, agreed-upon curriculum currently exists for training clinical investigators.
- How well are the existing programs working? Students in the more prominent clinical research Ph.D. programs usually have completed medical school and often residencies and post-residency training programs. How can these existing programs be improved?
- Must advanced degree training in clinical research have a laboratory component?

The breakout groups identified one evident and important threshold question: Should the NIH create a parallel but new program or incorporate reforms into the current MSTP infrastructure? Consideration of this question raised the following points:

- Breakout group members were evenly split on this question before discussion began. By the end of the workshop, most members favored tweaking the existing program, although a few maintained that institutions wanting to strike a new path should not be discouraged.
- The primary reasons for retaining the MSTP were its success in producing quality physician-scientists and the effective infrastructure established to implement the program at many participating institutions. Rather than have the MSTP compete with a new

program for students or resources, participants thought it would be better to make the MSTP structure more flexible and provide more options so that institutions could tailor the program to their own strengths and resources. The approach also would avoid the expensive startup costs involved in creating a new infrastructure.

- The best strategy might be to find ways to take into account the idea that clinical research involves a continuum and entails collaboration among professionals along a spectrum, from scholarly work to hypothesis-driven research to POR.
- One way to attract and train more clinical investigators might be to offer a new program that would confer a dual degree by training medical and dental school students for a Master's degree in clinical research. Such a program might qualify for current MSTP support.

#### **Program Design**

The breakout groups developed numerous ideas about how to structure an RFA to enhance the combined-degree pathway. After looking at physician-scientists who have emerged as clinical investigators, participants identified three different pathways to a career in clinical research:

- Obtain both degrees at the same time (includes both the MSTP and other programs)
- Complete medical or dental school first, then obtain the Ph.D. degree
- Complete the NIH K12 program (1 year of didactic courses, with mentoring and a laboratory component).

#### Why—Goals

The following goals emerged from the breakout groups:

- The central goal of the combined-degree programs is to attract students with good potential and then guide them along the clinical research career path. Program designers need to foster passion for clinical investigation and keep students on the combined-degree pathway.
- Mentors can be more pivotal than exposure to specific courses in guiding students onto and along the clinical research career path. Some participants expressed concern about the continued availability of enough quality mentors to meet the needs of students. To foster this important feature of the Ph.D. component of combined-degree programs, the following factors should be considered:
  - Mentors match better with students when both are in the same department and are interested in similar research questions.
  - The scope of the mentoring relationship should be broad, including subject matter, methodology, and career issues.
  - Effective mentoring programs should permit a student to work with more than one mentor; conversely, a single mentor may work with a group of students.

- Good mentoring is an art, but skills can be learned, and institutions should structure their programs accordingly. At first, mentors probably should serve as co-mentors and work with teacher-trainers as well as their students.
- Mentoring is crucial throughout the student's career and should not be undermined by a student's move to a new institution. Institutions need to provide structural incentives to preserve mentoring liaisons even when students or their mentors move to different institutions. It would be helpful for mentors in clinical research to follow the practice of mentors in the basic sciences, who stay actively involved with their protégés after the students begin to get funding and move into independent research.
- The Ph.D. degree retains significance in the field, and its value should be clarified as compared to a Master's degree. Currently, M.D./Ph.D. students are being trained to become leaders in the clinical research community. Whereas Ph.D. degrees inherently take a student deeper into a field and a particular research question, Master's degrees generally provide a broader overview of the field. The extended mentorship available to Ph.D. students encourages them to develop both a focus and a mature interest for their own research, enabling them to become true scientists (with a mastery of statistics, epidemiology, and the skills of clinical training) and leaders, not mere methodologists.
- Institutions and programs should bring allied health disciplines into the fold and minimize structural distinctions among medical, dental, and nursing disciplines.

#### Who—Selection of Students

The crux of a successful training system entails selecting the right students for the clinical investigator pathway. The breakout group discussions focused on the characteristics of potential program candidates and how to attract them.

- **Current Students.** Participants identified the following characteristics of students currently enrolled in the MSTP:
  - The MSTP has been very successful at keeping people in the field.
  - About 90 percent of MSTP graduates receive clinical training (i.e., a residency and probably a fellowship) when they return to the laboratory for postdoctoral training. More than 70 percent of graduates who have completed such training are conducting some kind of clinical investigation, although not necessarily POR.
  - Many students arrive as "stem cells," matriculating through an MSTP right after college. Many of these students aspire to become the proverbial "triple threat"— clinicians with patients, laboratory research innovators, and teachers.
  - Experience in a demanding program usually forces a compromise. Analysis of MSTP students who have chosen basic science careers over clinical investigation reveals they have had less exposure to clinical science training than have students who persist on the clinical investigator pathway.

- **Target Students.** Participants made the following suggestions about ways to select future students for the MSTP:
  - The MSTP admission process should be designed to identify candidates who are most likely to succeed in whatever career they choose.
  - Admission committees should not exclude students from the MSTP strictly on the basis of Medical College Admission Test (MCAT) scores. Some institutions select MSTP candidates primarily on the basis of essays.
  - The current MSTP could be restructured and incentives could be provided to double the number of M.D./Ph.D. applicants.
  - Although few in number, the 6-year college/medical or dental school programs offer fertile ground for orienting young "stem cell" students toward the clinical investigator career path.
  - Another way to recruit researchers is to encourage contact between students already enrolled in the MSTP and first-year medical or dental school students, who might be uninformed about or disinterested in clinical research. This approach can create a powerful cross-pollination effect that might spark new interest in clinical research.
  - Program designers should continue to look for "converts" throughout the sequence of the MSTP. One way would be to keep opportunities and RFAs openly competitive and not restricted to MSTP graduates. Potential researchers may be well into medical school or even their residency when a yearlong pullout program experience or clinical rotations push them toward clinical investigation.
- **Incentives.** Questions include whether built-in incentives during the post-training period can make an academic career in clinical research more attractive and what unique incentives would apply to postgraduates. Participants made the following points:
  - Incentives should be identified and developed to appeal to the range of students who might be attracted to clinical investigation as well as the "best and brightest" candidates who would be most likely to succeed, including premedical and 6-year B.S./M.D. students. Prematriculation programs can provide such potential researchers an opportunity to learn about, and even experience, clinical research.
  - The MSTP should be structured to appeal to *both* "stem cells" and "late bloomers."
  - Mentoring programs could become a strong incentive, depending on how mentorship is structured and how well its successful examples and potential are communicated and publicized.
- **Challenges.** The breakout groups agreed that the clinical investigator arena might be facing a crisis, although better data are needed to confirm this. Historically, 70 percent of faculty members at MSTP institutions consist of "late bloomers" who come to clinical research after completing a fellowship. However, a dramatic drop in the number of "late bloomers" is predicted to reduce by half the number of clinical investigator applicants over the next 10 years. Although the breakout groups recommended doubling the number of applicants, an increase of only 10 to 20 percent is reasonable given the moderate changes that are likely to be adopted within the current MSTP structure. Proactive efforts will be required to attract enough clinical investigator applicants.

#### When—Timing/Duration

For program designers, the issue of when Ph.D. students are exposed to clinical training and topics related to clinical research raises questions about whether the various options and choices found in different programs might correlate with migration to and success in clinical research careers. At least four classes of candidates deserve distinct consideration: (1) students in college or even younger; (2) students entering medical or dental school; (3) students already in medical or dental school (usually but not necessarily where an MSTP is active); and (4) M.D. graduates who have begun or even finished postdoctoral training, residencies, or fellowships.

Participants identified the following considerations about the timing of exposure to clinical research training:

- The later in their education that students commit to the clinical research path, the less likely they are to change their mind, and the more likely they are to succeed with fellowships and securing jobs and R01<sup>2</sup> awards. Most Ph.D. programs in clinical research involve training at the postgraduate level through programs such as K12 grants. At the postgraduate stage in students' academic training, the payoff is more readily apparent and is achieved sooner. Having had experience with patients, these students are in a better position to frame worthwhile research questions. Such experience often positions fledgling clinical investigators to compete for K awards<sup>3</sup> and R01s within a few years.
- Conversely, in the MSTP model, potential candidates would need to receive substantial early experience with clinical research. This approach is more likely to convert students into clinical researchers because many are still looking for their subject interests and career path. The MSTP structure should be flexible enough to allow students to make their choice after a full year or two in the program and to accommodate students at various ages, with differing levels of training and laboratory and clinical experience. Students' interests change, and programs should establish accessible "on and off ramps," whereby students are not penalized for either joining or leaving the clinical investigator track as they progress through the MSTP. This flexibility should accommodate yearlong pullouts—programs that provide intensive classroom and practicum experience in clinical investigation to students.
- Because training as a clinical investigator can be demanding, students often develop the necessary commitment only after considerable exposure to actual laboratory and POR experience. More opportunities to generate excitement about research should be established in college and medical or dental school to attract "stem cell" students onto this path.
- Dr. Peter Stacpoole proposed a model M.D./Ph.D. program for clinical investigators that would leverage current programs and resources (e.g., GCRCs, the K30<sup>4</sup> curriculum), put

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> R01 Research Project Grants provide support to an institution on behalf of a principal investigator for a discrete project related to the investigator's interests and competence. Most of the research that the NIH supports is maintained through this funding mechanism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> K awards are NIH Career Development Awards.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The K30 Clinical Research Curriculum Award is given to institutions to stimulate the inclusion of high-quality, multidisciplinary didactic training as part of the career development of clinical investigators.

postgraduate training on a short track, and lead to a K23<sup>5</sup> award as much as 4 years earlier than the normal course. Because the K23 award belongs to the funded investigator and may be pursued in whatever laboratory/institution is feasible, this award could encourage people to migrate to other institutions where they could embody an enthusiasm for clinical research that might attract others to the field. However, this model makes some assumptions and may require some modifications to the K awards.

#### What—Content/Skills

Discussion about curriculum content and skills was framed by the fact that no well-defined and agreed-upon set of competencies for POR training exists. Moreover, the continuum nature of modern medical research and the collaboration involved in many projects blur even the core definition of clinical research. Thus, program designers have had considerable latitude in striking their own balance between a program's didactic coursework and its laboratory/research components. At many MSTP sites, didactic courses might include biostatistics, clinical epidemiology, pharmacology/experimental therapeutics, and even clinical trials. The Ph.D. component is more variable, especially regarding students' laboratory and clinical experiences. It might include human biology, pathophysiology, POR, and health services research.

Discussions among the breakout groups identified the following lessons learned about content:

- Programs should strongly consider a survey course that describes the research enterprise and career path.
- Exposure to various kinds of meta-analysis (e.g., cost-effectiveness analysis) would prepare students more effectively for clinical research.
- The Ph.D. candidate must gain sufficient actual clinical research experience to be able to compete for a research grant upon graduation.
- Coursework should be sufficiently flexible to address different needs in various settings. Content should be developed on a continuum, not in discrete blocks.
- Mastering the complexity of clinical regulations and working with institutional review boards (IRBs) can be a daunting challenge and could disenchant some potential investigators. The breakout groups were mixed as to how and when the "reality" of this vital aspect of clinical research should be conveyed.
- The NIH could offer students a cost-effective grant of \$3,000 to \$5,000 to help them design and work on a clinical research project, with the aim of whetting their appetite for research.

#### How—Methodology/Organization

The breakout groups discussed pragmatic ways to reorganize the national MSTP framework and/or the MSTP at individual sites to increase the emphasis on clinical research training. These changes could enrich all participants, including students in the basic sciences, by increasing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The K23 Mentored Patient-Oriented Research Career Development Award supports 3 to 5 years of supervised study that allows the grantee to develop independent clinical research skills.

awareness of the clinical investigator option and ways that multidisciplinary scholars collaborate across the biomedical spectrum. Participants suggested the following approaches to reorganizing the MSTP:

- **Structural Issues.** Breakout discussions raised the following points about possible structural changes:
  - The goal at MSTP institutions should be to increase awareness of the continuum nature of research and to break down the entrenched barriers between clinical and basic research and applied and laboratory research. The cross-fertilization between basic research students and clinical research students in most medical and dental school classes might encourage some students to change their research focus.
  - The pivotal role of clinical research needs to be reinforced across the medical and dental school curricula. This emphasis can be straightforward (e.g., tweak and enhance the curriculum with courses such as biostatistics, epidemiology, pharmacology, and therapeutics) or more complicated (e.g., add training, practicum, and laboratory components that actually explore POR). Programs that do not lead to a Ph.D. can be designed to produce well-prepared clinical investigators.
  - The structure of the program and the faculty could be reorganized to give clinical research a more integral role. Medical, dental, and nursing departments in non-MSTP institutions could be encouraged to envelop clinical investigation Ph.D. degrees into their existing structures. Such changes will need to be institute-specific and—given the current structure, tradition, and institutional outlook—could be challenging at some institutions. Dr. Stacpoole's model (see above under When—Timing/Duration) weaves GCRC experience, K30 work, and clinical rotations into the first 3 years to prepare students to actively pursue their Ph.D. component in a clinical field.
- **Director of Clinical Research.** To redress the structural bias that exists at many institutions, medical and dental schools could reorganize their governing structure and establish a position (e.g., director of clinical research, director of clinical studies) that would have parity in terms of perception and decisionmaking power with the director of medical studies. The clinical studies director would not assume a heavy administrative burden but would serve as an advocate and shepherd for the clinical research aspects of the school, including increasing awareness, seeking resources, and integrating clinical research into as many aspects of training and the curricula as appropriate. This recommendation would apply to all medical and dental M.D./Ph.D. programs, not only to institutions with an active MSTP.
- Leverage and Linkage. Even if a designated director of clinical research is not established, advocates for clinical research can do better under the current structure. Participants provided the following suggestions:
  - Many POR programs are not taking full advantage of currently available resources, such as the federal support programs (e.g., MSTP, Dental Scientist Training Program, GCRC, K12 programs).
  - If the MSTP is producing a high proportion of basic scientists and the culture cannot be easily changed, an alternate track to attract students into clinical investigation could be established.

- After students have committed to the clinical research path, GCRC opportunities and resources should be explored.
- **Flexibility.** The breakout groups noted the following considerations about the need for program flexibility:
  - The program is a long track, which tends to increase student debt and extends the time until students are able to start earning money. Administrators need to help students find solutions that keep their options open to pursue clinical research.
  - If students have more freedom to forestall their ultimate decision about which path they will pursue, more may end up in clinical research. Their progression through the MSTP should be hindered as little as possible while they are still in a position to commit (or return) to clinical research. Competition for federal support should be opened to allow a more favorable reception of grant requests for POR.

#### **Barriers and Solutions**

Breakout groups identified the following barriers and potential solutions related to the MSTP:

- Availability of Mentors. Ways to increase the pool of willing and qualified mentors to meet an expanded demand include enhancing the mentoring process, providing incentives, and allowing qualified mentors to work with aspiring Ph.D. students from different departments.
- **Debt and the Time Frame Required for a Ph.D.** Clinical investigators often abandon strictly clinical research after obtaining a Ph.D. because laboratory research jobs offer them an immediate way to start repaying their academic debt. The debt issue needs to be addressed by loan forgiveness, subsidies, and forestallments. The 11-year timeframe to complete the MSTP, subsequent training, and residency needs to be reduced, possibly to lessen the debt incurred but certainly to enable students to begin repaying their loans sooner. Students should be provided financial counseling through a loan *prevention* program.
- **Support.** Clinical investigators need access to funding for their work. Independent research is not always given due consideration by the current academic review process. The value of the clinical research enterprise needs to be more directly reflected and rewarded by promotion and tenure committees at investigators' institutions and rewarded in the mainstream medical training system. The process for credentialing and accrediting Ph.D. and fellowship programs should better reflect this enhanced status of clinical research. If the GCRCs were located in more states, students might be able to take advantage of in-state tuition for residents, which is significantly lower than out-of-state tuition.
- **Preparedness.** Some M.D./Ph.D. students have only minimal research experience when they apply for K30 research grants. Other students may not be versed in the regulatory environment. Even those who do have such knowledge face a difficult transition between the end of Ph.D. training and the beginning of R01 research. The NIH needs to create tools to enable new clinical researchers to initiate and secure grants.

- **Program Flexibility and Multidisciplinary Emphasis.** Participants made the following comments about the central issue of fostering multidisciplinary research:
  - A straightforward way to foster a multidisciplinary emphasis is to stimulate more multidisciplinary teams, which are essential for clinical research. The NIH could help overcome obstacles within divisions and departments by fostering integrated research teams at the medical or dental school level.
  - Multidisciplinary R01 and P01<sup>6</sup> research teams could include K23 projects of related research and could apprentice medical students who are completing Ph.D. programs. This approach would give students more comfort and familiarity with the multidisciplinary approach to clinical investigation by folding them into a functioning research system.

#### Evaluation

The central issue for the breakout groups was how well the existing M.D./Ph.D. programs are working. Participants suggested the following ideas for developing reliable evaluation data and conclusions:

- Evaluators could develop comparisons to the postresidency and existing Ph.D. programs that serve medical school graduates (e.g., University of Colorado, Johns Hopkins University).
- It is important to establish the workforce needs. It was suggested that 4,000 combineddegree candidates would be needed, based on the number of current candidates and the number that could be accommodated in a revamped MSTP scenario.
- To determine the success of a program at a given point in time, the following candidate measures should be considered:
  - The ability to compete for and obtain peer-reviewed funding at the R level<sup>7</sup> and perhaps at the K level
  - Status as principal investigator or co-principal investigator on research grants
  - Ability to initiate POR/clinical research
  - Ability to conduct POR/clinical research (proxies not identified)
  - Publication record
  - Age, with the idea of evaluating programs and strategies to reduce the age at which candidates obtain funding or begin an academic career
  - Career path immediately after completing the training
  - Mentor experience, as a way of feeding back into the system.

Participants suggested that other measures should be solicited from a specific set of scholars in the field. Evaluators also should consider comparisons to analogous situations in academia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The P01 Research Program Project award provides an institution, on behalf of a principal investigator, with support of a broadly based multidisciplinary or multifaceted research program that has a well-defined major objective or theme.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> R series grants are investigator-initiated research grants.

## **Clinical Research Training in Master's Programs**

**Provocateurs:** Carlton A. Hornung, Ph.D., M.P.H., University of Louisville; and Larry Moreland, M.D., University of Alabama at Birmingham

**Respondents:** Jeffrey Martin, M.D., M.P.H., University of California at San Francisco; Jeffrey Probsfield, M.D., University of Washington; and A. Laurie Shroyer, Ph.D., M.S.H.A., University of Colorado Health Sciences Center

#### **Program Description**

The NIH supports clinical research training in Master's programs via the K30 Clinical Research Curriculum Award (CRCA). The NIH developed this program to attract talented individuals to the challenges of clinical research and to provide them with the critical skills needed to develop hypotheses and conduct sound research. The CRCA is awarded to institutions to support the development of new didactic programs in clinical research where they are not currently offered, or to support the improvement or expansion of existing programs. The CRCA fosters core knowledge and skills common to all areas of clinical research and includes formal coursework in clinical research design, hypothesis development, biostatistics, and epidemiology. Currently, 59 institutions are recipients of K30 awards.

#### **Major Questions or Issues**

Breakout groups discussed issues related to Master's-level programs for medical and dental students. A key challenge is how to engage medical or dental students in making clinical research a step in their career pathway. The following questions were raised:

- How can an environment that fosters curiosity and passion be created?
- What are the institutional or accreditation barriers and the competing interests among faculty in the basic sciences versus faculty in the clinical sciences, and how can these barriers and competing interests be addressed?
- What factors operate to lead medical and dental students toward clinical research, and how can these factors be optimized?
- Does medical and dental school present the best opportunity to select and recruit individuals into clinical research, or this already too late?

Some of the key skills and didactic material required to conduct clinical research may already be part of the medical or dental school curriculum. Thus, additional questions include:

- Can this existing material be augmented to incorporate a Master's degree in the medical or dental school curriculum to produce a joint M.D. or D.M.D. and Master's degree?
- How can new or additional material or learning be added to enhance an already crowded curriculum and provide individuals with sufficient skills to conduct clinical research?

Other issues that need to be consider when designing Master's programs for medical and dental students include the following:

- Clinical science is inherently complex; consequently, no single approach to training can accommodate all students.
- Programs need to build a logical sequence of modular didactic graduate course experiences that provide a continuum of advanced academic training options and coordination with accreditation requirements.
- Programs need to incorporate approaches to tele-education and distance learning.

#### **Program Design**

The breakout groups noted that Master's programs need to consider how to provide the best clinical research training for *tomorrow's* students, a focus that the groups thought would require substantial changes to the current medical and dental school curricula. Also suggested was a paradigm shift to thinking of degree programs as part of a *career development* continuum, rather than merely blocks of time when individuals receive a certain amount of academic training. This new paradigm has implications for mentorship and the various pathways to a career in clinical research. Summarized below are key elements of program design at the Master's level.

#### Why-Goals

Group discussion focused on two distinct goals for the Master's program—training medical and dental students in clinical research and getting students excited about clinical research. In keeping with these goals, it was suggested that Master's programs should try to accomplish the following:

- Offer multiple and flexible programs in clinical research and POR as well as in specific disciplines (e.g., clinical epidemiology, biostatistics, health services).
- Encourage students, beginning at the undergraduate (i.e., premedical) level, to develop an interest in clinical research careers.

#### Who—Selection of Students

A broad-based and diverse group of students should be selected to participate in Master's programs. It was suggested that clinical research training also should be available to nonclinicians (e.g., students in basic science) as well as to students in disciplines such as biomedical engineering and biomedical physics. These individuals will interface with clinical research in critical areas and could help accelerate the translation of science to improve health. Some K30 programs have expanded to include other members of the academic health science center professions (e.g., coordinators, data managers) who support principal investigators.

#### When—Timing/Duration

It was agreed that at least one extra year would be necessary to obtain a Master's degree during medical or dental school and that timing is critical for this less standard pathway toward a career in clinical research. Debate centered on when students should take the coursework for their Master's degree—either concurrently with medical or dental school or as part of a K30-type training program during residency or fellowship. Discussion about these two approaches to timing the award of a Master's degree is summarized below:

**Dual-Degree Approach.** Getting a Master's degree in a clinical research discipline along with a M.D. most likely will take 5 to 6 years. Students who finish a dual degree in medical school will then need to go into clinical training and probably will not have an opportunity to write an R01 grant application until 3 to 5 years after they have completed the dual degree. The following points were made about this approach:

- Providing research training to first- or second-year students in medical and dental school might be too early for them to benefit fully because they do not have enough clinical training and context to ask the right research questions. In addition, skills learned during the first year or two of medical school might be difficult to retain during the subsequent 5 to 6 years of clinical training and subspecialty training.
- An alternate view was that it is better to start clinical research training earlier in medical and dental school because students' openness to learn may have decreased by the time they reach their residency training and begin the program as fellows.
- The optimal timing for the Master's program depends on the individual student. It is important to provide multiple entry points and "just-in-time" access to clinical research training so that students can start coursework when they have the need and interest to learn.
- An early payoff of Master's programs might be that they produce better residents and fellows. Although it was acknowledged that students might lose some skills, the "jumpstart" provided by the Master's program would enable them to apply what they have learned and focus on independent research.
- Master's programs can help address the shortage of clinical investigators by getting more students interested in clinical research at an early age. These programs have the potential to produce many more trained researchers than do Ph.D. programs.
- The dual-degree approach can work, but only if students receive continuing mentoring and support during the 6 to 7 years between achieving their dual degree and being ready to launch their investigative clinical career.

**Postdoctoral Master's Degree Approach.** Individuals who get a postdoctoral Master's degree through programs such as K30 awards will have had more extensive and intensive clinical experience in patient care before receiving their clinical research training. Breakout group participants commented that the additional clinical experience would enable postdoctoral students to focus more directly and initially on POR, formulate better research questions, and get more out of the training process than they would have as undergraduates. Moreover, students who are awarded a postdoctoral Master's degree are more likely to be ready to write a K23 or other grant application.

General comments about the timing of a Master's program included the following:

- The Master's and other clinical research training programs should be considered as part of a lifelong learning continuum. They do not provide all of the training necessary to become an independent researcher.
- It might be helpful to give medical and dental students an early opportunity to experience clinical research, perhaps in a less intensive fashion than if they were working toward a degree. After students are clinically trained and can formulate their own research questions, they could get more extensive and intensive training for clinical investigation.
- A small-scale program should be funded to determine the right time to train medical and dental students. It might be possible to learn how to select the right students who will benefit most from clinical research training.
- An important timing issue is *when* mentoring should occur. Early mentoring of students who are committed to medicine but not yet to clinical research might encourage students to be more supportive of clinical research, even if they do not become clinical investigators.

It was agreed that although the timing of clinical research training appears to make a difference, this observation is based only on theory, not on data. Questions about the optimal timing should be examined, and students should be offered flexibility as to when they take their Master's level training.

#### What—Content/Skills

Depending on the institutions, clinical research training programs may offer master of science degrees with an emphasis on clinical science, clinical investigation, health services research, and health information technology. Some programs also offer a master of public health degree and a master of science in public health degrees. Master's degrees also are offered in disciplines such as epidemiology and biostatistics. Fellows may be able to get Master's degrees in POR as part of graduate school in some institutions.

Although participants agreed that the content of clinical research training at the Master's level should be didactic and experiential, the question of how much time to allot to each type of content has not yet been answered.

Dr. Hornung reported that K30 program directors have wrestled for several years with the issue of what core competencies to include in K30 or clinical research training programs. He suggested that the following skill domains should be a minimum requirement for a Master's degree awarded in clinical research training programs:

- Responsible conduct of research, for example, demonstrating awareness of conflicts of interest, regulatory affairs, human and animal subject protection
- Clinical epidemiology and research methodology (e.g., observational and experimental designs, diagnostic test performance/treatment assessment)
- Biostatistics (e.g., quantitative and qualitative analysis)

- Evidence-based medicine or dentistry
- Cultural competence and communication skills (e.g., written and oral communications for professional and public audiences)
- Clinical investigation laboratory-based skills (e.g., genetics and molecular epidemiology)
- Health services and outcomes research (e.g., health-related quality of life, cost-effectiveness)
- Health information technology (e.g., bioinformatics, e-health, database and Web design and management)
- Project management (e.g., team building and leadership)

It was argued that the core competencies of many Master's programs do not prepare people sufficiently to become independent investigators capable of successfully competing for clinical research grants. Whereas Master's programs tend to produce investigators who support clinical trials, Ph.D. programs are more likely to produce leaders in clinical research.

#### How—Methodology/Organization

Breakout groups made the following suggestions about how Master's programs should be designed:

- Integrate clinical research didactic courses into the medical and dental school curricula.
- Balance didactic coursework with actual experience in clinical research.
- Provide flexible pathways that can be customized according to students' individual needs.
- Provide pathways that are continuous, from identifying potential investigators and recruiting them into training programs to finding ways to support them until they are mature investigators with self-sustained funding.
- Incorporate a Master's degree into a sequential, modular approach to clinical research training. One approach would be to allow students who are awarded their Master's degree in medical or dental school to apply the same credit hours in a meaningful way toward a Ph.D. in their postgraduate training.
- Consider whether institutions with K30 awards and an existing clinical research curriculum could use this infrastructure easily and cost-effectively to train medical students. Although the K30 program currently is designed to prepare people for the doctorate level, the NIH should expand the grant criteria to include medical students. In addition, K30 trainees could be recruited to excite medical students about clinical research careers.

- Blend a Master's degree program into the MSTP to provide an alternate pathway for students who want additional training in research but are not willing to commit to an extra 4 years of study.
- Provide a culture that is more supportive of clinical research. Possible approaches include:
  - Offering programs in which undergraduates can have an early experience of clinical research
  - Making undergraduate courses more relevant to clinical research (e.g., offering statistics instead of calculus) and presenting students with cases (e.g., research problems) to promote problem-based learning
  - Identifying feeder schools that can provide input to the medical or dental school
  - Offering elective courses for which undergraduates could receive academic credit toward their Master's degree in clinical research when they reach medical or dental school.
- Design a re-entry vehicle for dual-degree students who have earned a Master's degree. The re-entry program should bring students up to speed in areas such as methodology and statistics after they have finished their residencies and fellowships.
- Build bridges among health professions schools by sharing courses, expertise, and students. For example, a program could swap faculty or students between institutions for a year).
- Consider partnering with professional societies and perhaps industry to extend resources and access expertise. Industry already recruits many physicians to help conduct clinical trials; however, partnering with industry could raise conflict-of-interest and IRB issues.
- Consider the future role of physician investigator certification examinations that currently are administered by bodies such as the Association of Clinical Research Professionals. This certification might be an important consideration for the training of the proposed National Clinical Research Associates.

#### **Barriers and Solutions**

Breakout groups identified the following barriers and potential solutions for Master's programs:

- Financial Support for Students. Although many established funding mechanisms support postdoctoral fellows for 2 or 3 years, most institutions do not have a mechanism to support medical or dental students while they take the time needed to get a Master's degree. Participants suggested the following solutions:
  - The NIH should establish innovative approaches (e.g., mechanisms similar to the K12) to support medical students during these periods dedicated to clinical research training.
  - Institutions could develop a program to retain Master's students as teaching assistants for coursework with trainees who are a year or two behind in the program.

- Loan forgiveness programs are needed for individuals pursuing a career in clinical research.
- Institutions need to address the issue of whether medical and dental students should pay in-state tuition rates, rather than much higher out-of-state rates, while they are taking graduate courses in clinical research.
- The NIH should expand opportunities for T35<sup>8</sup> funding, with multidisciplinary opportunities for individuals entering medical school.
- The NIH should examine how much it is spending on clinical research training, including the actual number of medical students supported each year by the NIH and its individual Institutes. The NIH should address the apparent drop in this funding.
- Lack of Mentors. A career development approach to clinical research training will increase the need for and demands on mentors. Ways to address the anticipated shortage include providing incentives such as changing the promotion process to reward mentoring activities and paying mentors for each predoctoral student (as K12 awards do for postdoctoral students). Some schools require departments to recognize faculty time devoted to mentoring. Institutions also should carefully screen student applicants to match them with the most appropriate mentors.
- Existing Curriculum and the United States Medical Licensing Examination, Step 1. The basic science emphasis on the United States Medical Licensing Examination (USMLE) examination dictates not only the curriculum for the first 2 years of medical school but also the admissions requirements for medical school. This emphasis on basic science and math skills might lose undergraduates who would be interested in clinical research training. Suggested solutions include revising medical school entrance and board examinations to include more emphasis on clinical research disciplines and encouraging curriculum committees to make similar changes to medical and dental school curricula. Plenary comments noted that the USMLE has attempted to integrate basic science with the clinical arena.
- **Degree Requirements in Clinical Research at the Master's Level.** K30 program directors have questioned whether M.D./M.P.H. and M.D./M.S.P.H. degrees are appropriate preparation tracks for clinical research investigators and associates. Shifts in requirements for these two Master's degrees have increasingly emphasized coursework in topics such as environmental health and health administration and education, rather than in core material for the clinical research curriculum. The NIH definition of clinical research includes behavioral science, health services research, and other topics that are mainstays of the M.P.H. and M.S.P.H. curricula. However, it was suggested that these programs are more appropriate for training people to perform research in areas such as epidemiology and health policy, rather than people who do the type of work conducted at clinical research centers. Master's programs that are considering whether to offer M.P.H. and M.S.P.H. degrees should consult with the Association of Schools of Public Health and the Council of Education for Public Health about specific coursework required for these degrees.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> T35 National Research Service Awards are Short-Term Institutional Research Training Grants to provide individuals with research training opportunities during off-quarters or summer periods to encourage careers in biomedical and behavioral research.

#### Evaluation

Postdoctoral training programs, especially the K30 programs, need to be evaluated independently for their productivity. Evaluators must take a careful look at the long-term productivity of individuals who complete a Master's degree as part of a dual degree, compared to people who achieve the degree during their residency or fellowship years. However, different evaluation models and sets of outcome measures should be used to assess the productivity of these two groups of graduates. Because data or formulas to establish the success of Master's programs currently are lacking, a continuous quality improvement perspective is needed.

## **Clinical and Translational Research Training in Yearlong Pullout Programs**

**Provocateurs:** Donald Landry, M.D., Ph.D., Columbia University; and Frederick Ognibene, M.D., National Institutes of Health

**Respondent:** William Galey, Ph.D., Howard Hughes Medical Institute; and Bernard Maria, M.D., M.B.A., Medical University of South Carolina

#### **Program Description**

The following programs offer yearlong programs in clinical and translational research training:

- Howard Hughes Medical Institute Scholars and Fellows. The Howard Hughes Medical Institute (HHMI) is the only yearlong program that offers tuition support toward completion of a medical or dental degree or loan repayment of debt. The Research Scholars Program (The Cloisters), run in partnership with the NIH, brings 42 awardees to the HHMI campus each year, where they take classes and engage in research for 1 year. The Research Training Fellowships for Medical Students program annually provides awards to 60 students, who conduct research at their home campus in a year-out program. Indicators of the HHMI's success include that fact that about 10 percent of HHMI students eventually complete an M.D./Ph.D. and 70 percent publish a scientific paper after their year of research. Of the 300 students who completed HHMI programs in the 1980s, more than 60 percent are still engaged in research; of this 60 percent, more than 90 percent are engaged in patient-related research.
- **Doris Duke Clinical Research Fellowships at Columbia University.** The Doris Duke Charitable Foundation sponsors a minimum of 50 fellows per year for a 1-year fellowship conducting clinical research and obtaining didactic clinical research training at one of 10 outstanding medical schools. Fellows receive stipends plus health insurance. Students matriculated at any medical school in the United States are eligible to apply to any or all of the 10 designated medical schools.
- Clinical Research Training Program. The NIH's CRTP awards clinical research grants to 30 applicants for a year of training at the NIH. The award includes a stipend, book allowance, paid health insurance, money for meeting travel, dinners, and lectures.

- National Center for Research Resources, Division for Clinical Research Resources Program. The NIH's National Center for Research Resources offers one clinical research fellowship per GCRC each year, or approximately 35 awardees annually. The award includes an annual stipend and money for meeting travel.
- Sarnoff Endowment for Cardiovascular Sciences. The Sarnoff Endowment for Cardiovascular Sciences offers up to 15 clinical research awards per year. These awards comprise an annual stipend, travel and moving expenses, and health insurance.

#### **Major Questions or Issues**

Breakout group members discussed critical pathways to becoming a clinical researcher. Participants agreed that 1-year programs are valuable tools for promoting clinical research, but changes might be needed in the design and evaluation of these programs. The yearlong research opportunity must be flexible, well protected, and financially well supported. The major issues discussed included the decreasing number of students who are interested in clinical research; the declining interest observed in students over the course of their 4 years of medical or dental school; and the need to recruit, support, train, and compensate good mentors.

#### **Program Design**

In addressing the possible need for changes in yearlong programs, the breakout groups discussed the elements of the program design described below.

#### Why—Goals

The overarching goals of the yearlong programs are to:

- Increase the number of clinical researchers
- Give students a real feel for the nuances and excitement of clinical research
- Provide medical science leadership.

Noting that none of the yearlong programs aims to provide complete training for medical scientists, participants suggested the following additional goals for yearlong programs:

- Attract a more diverse population of participants than do lengthier training programs
- Help students decide whether they should take further training in clinical research
- Produce 100 percent of the "advocates" for the research enterprise.

#### Who—Selection of Students

All research programs, including yearlong programs, are competing for the same shrinking pool of applicants. The percentage of medical students interested in research careers is declining and will continue to drop because the growing number of female medical students are less

interested than male students in the current programs that offer research opportunities. Specifically targeting women for selection might help increase the shrinking pool of applicants.

Only about one-half of applicants to yearlong programs come from medical schools because medical students face cultural pressures to stay "on the treadmill" and graduate as soon as possible. The following other factors influence students' choices about enrolling in a yearlong program:

- **Culture.** In the past, the medical education establishment emphasized the value and need for more primary care physicians; as a result, fewer students went into clinical research.
- Awareness of the Programs. Most medical school students know about the HHMI-NIH Research Scholars Program (The Cloisters); few know about the CRTP.
- **Citizenship.** One-third of U.S. medical residents did not graduate from medical schools in the United States and consequently have not had access to these yearlong research training opportunities.

#### When—Timing/Duration

The discussion about timing focused on when students should take a year out for research during medical or dental school. One suggested approach would offer training early, despite the heavy course load of first- and second-year medical and dental students. A second approach would provide training whenever the student was ready for it. A third approach would delay training until the student had the clinical medicine framework and was seeing patients.

A concentrated full-year program that links the student to a mentor would be valuable and offer the most continuity. However, other options should be available, such as a 4- or 5-year program in which research is interspersed with the medical or dental school curriculum. Each program could be individually designed. The research could continue throughout clinical training.

Participants discussed the following options:

- A 1-year concentrated course within a 4- or 5-year medical or dental school curriculum
- Short courses that are taken before medical or dental school with a booster session between the first and second year of medical or dental school
- A yearlong block of research at the end of third year, with an optional year extension (with negotiations toward having a degree granted at that time). Participants discussed the following advantages of this approach:
  - Peers are brought together and mentor each other.
  - The course is the student's "job" for a year.
  - Students are better able to decide whether clinical research is right for them.
- A continuous year of research training versus an integrated (segmented) year. Participants discussed the following benefits of the integrated approach:

- Students can plan ahead for their research segments.
- Students have continuity in working with a mentor throughout all 5 years.
- This approach is more flexible and can be customized.

Most participants favored a flexible approach in which students could participate whenever they felt ready.

The discussion also covered the following points:

- Some students are interested in clinical research, but do not want to take the time to get a Ph.D. degree. A yearlong program might fulfill their needs.
- Students who have completed a yearlong program do not appear to have spent any less time in their medical school training.
- A large drop-off of interest in research occurs between the time students start medical or dental school and when they graduate. Consequently, there is a need to nurture their interest in clinical research throughout that period.
- Some participants felt that the optimal timing for the yearlong research experience is after medical and dental students have finished their clerkships. However, other participants supported making yearlong programs available without many prerequisites whenever students were interested.
- There is a bias among students and institutions toward yearlong programs that take place after the third year of medical or dental school. However, many students prefer taking a year off after their second year.
- A 5-year plan for medical school could incorporate a year of clinical research training into the curriculum to allow maximum flexibility. Whether the research year is segmented or not depends on the content the program.

#### What—Content/Skills

Discussion about the content of yearlong programs focused on the relative importance of didactic curriculum versus mentoring. The discussion about content produced the following points:

- It would be helpful if the yearlong coursework could be structured to lead to a Master's program.
- Case studies could be used to help present didactic content.
- Some core competencies need to be taught.

Participants discussed the possibility of tying clinical research training to the core competencies of medical school. However, some expressed concern that such an approach would create a kind of Master's program in clinical trials and outcomes research that would not provide students with the experience of doing clinical research. A suggestion to include an actual protocol/IRB component in the yearlong program content generated some opposition because the

complexity of dealing with IRB regulations might discourage predoctoral students. Other participants favored the inclusion of this element because it would give students an appreciation of the IRB's importance in the protection of human subjects and other ethical issues.

Participants considered the model of the Doris Duke Clinical Research Fellowships at Columbia University, which devotes 15 percent of students' time to a core curriculum that includes biostatistics and ethics; it does not include any science courses. The Doris Duke curriculum also includes an IRB practicum. The mentorship component includes a requirement for students to be involved in one or more research projects involving conception, IRB prosecution, formulation of consent forms, data acquisition and interpretation, and publication all under the guidance of a mentor. Most participants agreed that mentorship is more important than didactic courses in the yearlong programs.

Another good model for providing students with guidance on finding a mentor is the CRTP process. CRTP students are paired with tutors who help them determine the qualities they want in a mentor. The tutors then give the students several possible choices of mentors, whom the students interview before choosing one.

HHMI scholars are encouraged to contact previous protégés of potential mentors to obtain feedback on whether the mentors have a track record of successfully graduating students, securing funding, publishing articles, and treating people well. The Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education has made it mandatory for programs to provide a contact list of previous protégés so that students can learn about potential mentors.

The discussion of mentorship covered the following additional points:

- Mentors should not be burdened with overseeing the details of their protégés' didactic coursework.
- Mentorship includes all the people with whom students interact in the laboratory and in the program.
- Offering seminars is another form of mentoring.
- Peer mentors are important in students' clinical research experience.
- Ways to improve mentorship skills might include mentors from the yearlong programs partnering with schools of education to learn how to become better mentors. The NIH Intramural Program is launching a mentorship training program.
- Good mentors are assigned too many students. It is important to find ways to recruit good new mentors.
- There should be a college of mentors and financial rewards for mentors.
- A segmented or integrated year is more difficult than a continuous program for mentors.

#### How—Methodology/Organization

Discussions on methodology among the breakout groups centered on a grassroots approach versus a center-of-excellence approach. Yearlong programs should be structured so that students receive from their institutions some sort of academic recognition for their work. Academic health centers are at the center of current research but are failing economically. Few centers are capable of sustaining the infrastructure needed for a clinical research training program.

Many students who are interested in doing clinical research are at institutions that cannot support them; therefore, centers of research (e.g., the Doris Duke centers) might offer a way to provide more training opportunities. Students could go to these centers for a year of clinical research training and then return to their home institutions after their year off. Another possible solution might be for the NIH to revive the intramural Clinical Associates Program, which provided a 2-year opportunity, with a reasonable salary and other benefits, between the second and third years of residency. The program also would provide a good networking and peer support atmosphere. Most academic institutions could offer this kind of program on an interdepartmental basis, but residencies may need to be structured to accommodate the 2 years off, especially if the training program is multidisciplinary.

Participants favored the creation of a periodic electronic community meeting or Webcast for all yearlong scholars. This forum could supplement the physical meeting that now takes place at the end of the yearlong programs. A model for this activity might be the Doris Duke Clinical Investigator Student Trainee (CIST) Forum, which brings students together to talk about career paths, loan repayment, and ways to balance career and family. The CIST Forum also is constructing a database of information on yearlong scholars.

#### **Barriers and Solutions**

Participants discussed the following barriers to yearlong programs and suggested some potential solutions:

- **Retention of Interest and Skills.** A critical challenge for students who take yearlong training programs is how to keep their interest and skills in research current while they are completing the remaining years of medical or dental school and their residencies. The NIH could address this barrier by encouraging 6-year combined-degree programs, especially at institutions that have a medical or dental school on campus and thriving clinical research programs.
- Financial Debt. Debt from medical and dental school expenses poses a significant barrier to participation in yearlong programs. However, the NIH loan repayment program provides some help. A 1980–1993 study showed no correlation between the level of medical students' debt and whether they went into research. However, participants agreed that more current data are needed to fully assess the effects of students' debt burden on career decisions.
- **Funding.** Both students and mentors should receive balanced financial support. In addition, students should receive some small financial recognition from their medical or dental school for achievements, such as being published. Another potential source of support is the use of the Institutional Training Grant as a mechanism by which to request a certain number of individual training grants. These grants could be held for students who want to request funding for a year off to participate in clinical research training. The

grants already would be in place, and institutions could award grants to students without a lengthy review process.

• **Culture.** The medical and dental school cultures pose a barrier to yearlong training programs. One solution in medical schools would be to create more opportunities for medical students and program participants to observe the links between clinical investigation and patient care. Another solution would be to expand the scope of more programs to include dental as well as medical students.

Participants also discussed the following points about barriers and solutions:

- The NIH is running out of mentors. Good mentors need to be recruited.
- No central organization of data exists on the number and location of yearlong program slots that are available.
- Awareness of the yearlong programs needs to be raised at all medical and dental schools.

Participants thought that the existing infrastructure should be used to solve the need for more yearlong research opportunities. The breakout groups recommended that training grants, e.g., the T32<sup>9</sup>, include the opportunity to add a year off for medical students or residents to perform clinical research. The review process should be shortened to a 6-week turnaround, possibly using the local GCRC as the review mechanism. Ancillary studies to the NIH's large clinical trials might offer opportunities for a yearlong program for medical students.

#### Evaluation

Reliable, long-term data are needed to frame issues and make resource decisions regarding yearlong programs. Measurements should focus on how many yearlong pullout program participants continue on the clinical researcher career path. Evaluation should include qualitative measures such as focus groups and interviews with people who have recently completed their training.

## **Short Courses in Clinical Research**

**Provocateurs:** Patricia Hibberd, M.D., Ph.D., Tufts University; and Stephen Hulley, M.D., Ph.D., University of California, San Francisco

**Respondents:** Wishwa Kapoor, M.D., University of Pittsburgh; Michael McPhaul, M.D., University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center at Dallas; and Jay Piccirillo, M.D., Washington University School of Medicine

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> T32 National Research Service Awards Institutional Training Grants enable institutions to provide opportunities for predoctoral and postdoctoral research training to individuals selected by the institutions.

#### **Program Description**

Short courses present a fourth option for generating interest and training medical and dental students in clinical research. These courses provide a less intensive way to introduce larger numbers of students to clinical research and thereby impact the clinical research pipeline. Short courses provide the perfect opportunity for students to find out whether they are suited for clinical research. Examples of activities that are offered in short courses include summer programs that teach about clinical research and research methods, short rotations at GCRCs, and 2-day courses that are offered as part of continuing medical education seminars. More generally, instruction on the design and interpretation of clinical research should be included in the epidemiology and biostatistics that is a required component of every medical and dental school curriculum.

#### **Major Questions or Issues**

The distribution and content of short courses is not well understood because each institution has its own program and courses are not standardized. Moreover, evaluation systems for short courses are lacking. Although there is a need to think globally about all short courses, no national clearinghouse, database, or other accessible compilation of available short courses in clinical research currently exists. However, the NIH and the Association of American Medical Colleges is considering inventorying clinical research training programs ranging in length from 1 day to 5 years.

Issues related to program design include the need to determine what the goals and intended outcome of short courses should be, who should take short courses, when short courses should be offered, how to incorporate short courses into the curriculum, and how to evaluate short courses. Other issues discussed at the workshop included whether to focus on short courses for medical and dental students rather than a broader array of health professional and college students, where short courses fit in medical and dental school curricula, the lack of standardization for short courses, and the difficulty of providing practical experiences in clinical research with high quality mentoring.

#### **Program Design**

Breakout groups discussed the key elements of program design for short courses on clinical research in medical or dental schools.

#### Why—Goals

Participants suggested the following goals:

- Provide skills and a belief system to ensure that graduating medical and dental students can read and critically evaluate clinical research in the medical and dental literature and understand the basis for evidence-based medicine and dentistry and practice guidelines.
- Generate excitement about clinical research as a career by providing students with role models and opportunities to participate in clinical research. Progress toward this goal will help create a pipeline of students entering training and maintaining skills in a variety of didactic and mentored clinical research programs.

- Provide basic knowledge and skills to enable future physicians and dentists to participate ethically and effectively as clinical research collaborators.
- Provide the first step in acquiring the knowledge and skills needed by future principal investigators and leaders in clinical research. Short courses can prepare and motivate students for Master's and Ph.D. programs.

Short courses also support clinical research training in the following ways:

- Introducing clinical research as an academic career by providing supportive faculty as mentors and role models from the start of medical or dental school
- Introducing the importance of clinical research in improving patient care and health outcomes
- Providing opportunities for medical and dental students to interact with students from other disciplines (e.g., business, law, psychology, engineering) and to broaden their horizons in multidisciplinary research
- Using multidisciplinary research environments and groups to evaluate and redesign courses.

#### Who—Selection of Students

Participants made the following suggestions:

- All medical and dental students should have basic knowledge and skills in clinical research.
- Additional training should be made available to selected medical and dental students.
- Including other types of students in short courses will provide opportunities to leverage with other disciplines (e.g., nursing, pharmacology, engineering, veterinary science, nutrition) that are likely to be included on multidisciplinary clinical research teams.
- The clinical researcher pipeline begins with high school and college students. "Starter" courses that address clinical research and statistical methods would be valuable for introducing concepts and generating excitement about clinical research among these students.

#### When—Timing/Duration

Participants made the following comments:

• Core skills in research design and critical evaluation of the literature should be taught in required courses early in the first year of medical or dental school.

- Additional components could be offered each year during medical and dental school, both integrated with other courses and offered between sessions.
- Starter courses in epidemiology and statistics should be offered in high school and college.

#### What—Content/Skills

Breakout groups suggested two types of short courses:

- Didactic with an emphasis on problem-based learning
- Practical clinical research experiences.

#### How—Methodology/Organization

Participants made the following suggestions about how short courses should be designed:

- Initial core skills taught at the outset of medical or dental school should involve the understanding of study design, critical thinking, and skills to access the medical literature.
- The basic knowledge and skills that all students should master during medical or dental school would be integrated throughout the curriculum. Required courses would include epidemiology and study design; biostatistics; clinical epidemiology/critical evaluation/evidence-based medicine and clinical decision making; preventive medicine and public health; ethics, behavior, and health policy; and health disparities and community-based participatory research. Students also would learn skills for becoming effective participants on multidisciplinary teams and embracing new topics and expertise relevant to clinical medicine.
- Advanced training electives for selected students would include the following options:
   Courses in designing clinical research, clinical trials, genetic epidemiology, biostatistics, and meta-analysis (coursework would vary depending on the institution)
  - Selected Web-based courses whose approaches are designed to engage students
  - Hands-on experience in a 1- to 6-month practicum doing research. This experience might include working with a mentor (e.g., in a K24<sup>10</sup> program), working at a GCRC, or gaining exposure to IRB meetings and processes. Practicums are often feasible during the break between the first and second year or during the fourth year as an elective. Students can participate most effectively in practicum experiences that take place longitudinally across substantial periods of time.
- Short courses can be designed to illustrate the impact of clinical research. For example, case studies and small group problem-based learning can be used to engage student interest. Short courses also can address the relationship of clinical research to private industry and foundations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The K24 Midcareer Investigator Award in Patient-Oriented Research supports clinicians for protected time to devote to patient-oriented research and to act as mentors for beginning clinical investigators.

- In addition to the graduate medical and dental education arena, others audiences for short courses might be found in the continuing medical education and industry arenas.
- An important consideration is whether it is better to dedicate short courses for medical and dental students or integrate short courses into post-MD and post-DDS clinical research training programs.

#### **Barriers and Solutions**

- **Mentor Limitations.** The breakout groups identified limits on the number of skilled mentors with adequate time as a leading barrier facing short courses. The following suggestions were made about ways to enhance mentoring:
  - The NIH should provide mechanisms, in addition to the K12 and K30 programs, to train, reward, and set aside protected time for mentors.
  - Institutions should provide basic science mentors with substantive training in clinical research.
  - Institutions should encourage the use of co-mentoring, which would offer a student two mentors, with distinct but complementary expertise and skills (e.g., clinical research and basic science, epidemiology and a clinical specialty, content and methods).
  - Institutions could establish new criteria for the promotion of mentors. This approach would require changing the reward system, expectations, and perceptions for faculty members.
  - To leverage mentors' R01s and other grants for mentoring funds, the NIH could provide a large number of small supplements for mentoring students. These should have a brief, rapid-turnaround application process similar to the minority supplements that provide administrative supplements to existing grants for the support and recruitment of underrepresented minority investigator.
  - The NIH and institutions should provide adequate funding through a variety of mechanisms to compensate mentors for their involvement in mentorship activities.
  - Institutions with strong research programs should partner with less research-intensive institutions to provide mentors and other guidance and support.
- **Fiscal Limitations.** Medical and dental education is one of the areas most in need of fiscal support. Suggested approaches to overcoming fiscal limitations include the following potential solutions:
  - The NIH should revise priorities to put more emphasis on clinical research training.
  - Institutions should consolidate programs and resources, improve efficiency, partner with other institutions, and use the K30 and K12 programs and the GCRC to teach students about clinical research.
  - The NIH should provide support for student research activities by broadening the T35 and T32 programs.
  - The NIH should develop a mechanism to allow institutions to apply for modest supplements to existing grants to support mentoring and student research.
  - Innovative thinking is needed to find external funding sources, such as industry and continuing medical education programs.
- **Difficulties in Designing Research Questions for Practicum Experience.** The limited duration of short courses poses challenges for designing feasible research

questions that can be investigated and answered by relatively unskilled medical or dental students in a short period of time. Participants suggested the following solutions:

- Have students work with experienced mentors on an existing project to gain experience in carrying out a literature review and meta-analysis in designing and conducting a pilot study, in developing and pretesting an instrument, or in collecting and managing data.
- Have students design a clinical research protocol, and participate in an interdisciplinary mock review of each other's protocols.
- Lack of Support for Students. Stipends and other support are lacking for students' research and travel to conferences. One potential solution is to institute a new funding mechanism, resembling the minority supplement program, to provide large numbers of small supplements to existing NIH grants (e.g., R01s) to support student clinical research activities. These supplements should have brief, rapid-turnaround application processes.
- **Insufficient Institutional Commitment and Curriculum Committee Barriers.** Institutions are not sufficiently committed to providing short courses in clinical research for their students, and curriculum committees are more likely to promote basic science courses than clinical research courses. Participants suggested that institutions can take the following actions to overcome these barriers:
  - Increase the level at which indirect costs are generated for training grants from 8% to a much higher level to adequately address the overhead costs to institutions of these training activities.
  - Revise the allocation of grant funds so that direct costs can include more education expenses.
  - Educate curriculum committees and deans about the importance of clinical research education.
- **IRB and Regulatory Challenges.** IRB and Federal regulations are an essential but complex, time-consuming, and often problematic aspect of clinical research that can seem daunting to students (as well as researchers). Instruction in these topics is important, but should focus more on case-based ethics discussions than on regulatory mechanisms to avoid discouraging potential clinical investigators at the beginning.
- **Disparity Among Schools.** Considerable disparity exists among institutions that have clinical research programs and those that do not. Participants suggested the following approaches to address this disparity:
  - The NIH should expand the number of initiatives similar to the K30 grants. The K30 program has been especially efficient and cost-effective and could serve as an excellent model for catalyzing clinical research training for medical and dental students at all U.S. schools. The NIH should consider expanding these programs to target the education of medical and dental students, which is not a goal of the K30 programs (which target students who already have an MD or other advanced health degree).
  - Institutions should develop mechanisms to share resources across all medical and dental schools, providing interaction at faculty, scholar, and mentor levels.
  - Medical and dental schools should use the NIH Roadmap to guide clinical research curricula.
  - Regional centers of excellence for clinical research education could be created to focus resources and train students who would return to their institutions. However,

the creation of such centers might work against attempts to reduce disparity among institutions

#### Evaluation

Short courses need to undergo rigorous evaluation, and research is needed to improve evaluation systems for short courses. Supplements to grants could be provided to evaluate programs. Suggested approaches to assessing short courses include the following:

- Short-term or surrogate measures include student performance on exams, course and mentor evaluations, and program evaluations. However, these surrogate outcomes do not have intrinsic value unless they lead to improved career outcomes, which are difficult to evaluate.
- Long-term follow-up mechanisms to examine career outcomes should be designed to collect pertinent information that is as complete as possible. Determining appropriate ways to categorize career directions and make comparisons poses a challenge. Long-term measures could include indicators of students' career development several years after taking the course, such as important the students' career milestones, number of grants received, and publications. Breakout groups made the following comments about long-term follow-up mechanisms:
  - The NIH should consider requiring grantees to monitor and track the impact of short courses on the production of clinical researchers. No data on this outcome are currently available.
  - The impact of short courses on the general ability to participate in clinical research, and to critically evaluate the medical literature, should be evaluated in all medical and dental students

## **Closing Remarks**

#### **Allocation Exercise**

During the opening plenary session, participants received a voting sheet on which to indicate how they would allocate \$100 (in \$5 increments) in hypothetical NIH funds among six options related to existing or potential research training programs. Tabulations of the forms collected at the beginning of the workshop indicated that participants would have allocated funds to the six training programs as follows:

Training Program	Allocation
Adding clinical research to existing MSTP programs	13.9%
Setting up a new M.D./Ph.D. program in clinical research	20.1%
Master's programs in clinical research	24.3%
Yearlong pullout programs in clinical research	18.3%
Short courses in clinical research	10.7%
Adding clinical research to medical school curriculum	12.8%

An analysis of the hypothetical allocations indicated some clustering by training programs. For example, Master's programs and yearlong pullout programs were clustered most closely together.

Voting sheets were redistributed on the final day of the workshop to determine any change in how participants would distribute the hypothetical funds. Results from forms collected on the final day of the meeting were to be tabulated and e-mailed to participants.

#### **Summary Remarks**

Robert Star, M.D., of the National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases, described the following crosscutting themes that were raised during the workshop:

- Fortuitous Timing. The NIH Roadmap's effort to train the clinical research workforce comes at a propitious time, when patients are again becoming the focus of study. The clinical research community is challenged with determining how to train leaders in research, other members of research teams, and all students going through medical or dental school. This work is focusing institutions on the importance of clinical research and prompting interactions between the clinical research community and the broader scientific community that otherwise might not have occurred.
- **Career Development versus Academic Training.** This effort goes beyond academic training to an entire career development pathway. Moreover, the focus is on the career development of not merely an individual but of the entire clinical research team, including principal investigators, pharmacologists, nurse clinicians, and study coordinators. A goal should be to support, train, and maintain this cadre of individuals on their career pathways and to ensure that each path is viable.
- **Range of Programs.** A full range of programs is needed because each program has a distinct purpose in training various members of the research team and filling the pipeline of future clinical researchers. For example, whereas the M.D./Ph.D. program is a way to train team leaders, the Master's program may be best situated to training other team members. The Master's and 1-year pullout programs may be important first steps for engaging some individuals in clinical research. The short courses are the first step in filling the pipeline, and the medical and dental school curriculum is needed to train future clinical research associates.
- **Career Development Structure.** The NIH would like to see a career development structure that focuses on teaching clinical research skills, which are more critical than the specific degree earned. This structure would have some of the following characteristics:
  - Fluid, continuous programs with blocks of training that build on each other
  - Flexibility (e.g., in terms of timing and depth) that is centered on the students' interests and needs
  - An integrated community in which students and mentors all learn from each other by working together
  - Availability of ombudsmen to represent students and help them in matters such as choosing a mentor or solving problems that may arise
  - A way to ensure that students get credit for all the work they do

- Development of a national shared core curricula so that institutions do not have to continually reinvent the same wheels
- Loan prevention as well as loan repayment
- National meetings that bring together mentors and trainees to share ideas and network
- An evaluation and tracking component that is built in from the beginning with defined outcomes or surrogate outcomes.
- **Mentors.** Although the K12 award includes support for mentors, more needs to be done to help institutions devise a formal status for mentors, designate time for training mentors and doing the mentoring, and provide payment so that documentation is available when tenure committees are considering promotion.
- **Pipeline.** The pipeline issue needs more consideration, including how to stimulate interest in clinical research careers early by reaching colleges and high schools.
- **Broad Involvement.** The NIH clearly cannot undertake the clinical research workforce training effort alone. The involvement of the entire clinical research enterprise, including industry and professional associations, is needed.
- **Need for Innovation.** The K30 award was intended to catalyze innovation by letting institutions use the funds as they saw fit. This flexibility encouraged the development of many good ideas.
- Economic and Ecologic Issues. One important question is whether the career development tracks or pathways are economically viable now and will be viable 5 years from now. Also important is an ecologic analysis of how one change to the health care system (e.g., adding a training program) affects the rest of the system.
- Other Ideas. The workshop generated other ideas for clinical research training, including the development or reinvigoration of a medical or dental school research track and a sabbatical program for retraining or cross-training basic scientists in clinical research.

These themes and the other ideas that emerged from the workshop demonstrate the importance of the NIH obtaining external feedback from institutions, where many innovations are being developed. These ideas will be incorporated into an RFA during the coming months.



# NIH Roadmap Workshop: Clinical Research Training in Medical and Dental Schools May 11–12, 2004



# **Participants**

## Lauren Aaronson, Ph.D.

Senior Advisor and Professor National Institute of Nursing Research/ School of Nursing National Institutes of Health 3901 Rainbow Boulevard Kansas City, KS 66160 Phone: (301) 402-5490 Fax: (913) 588-3451 E-mail: aaronsonl@mail.nih.gov

## Duane Alexander, M.D.

Director National Institute of Child Health and Human Development National Institutes of Health Building 31, Room 2A03 31 Center Drive, MSC 2425 Bethesda, MD 20892-2425 Phone: (301) 496-3454 Fax: (301) 402-1104 E-mail: da43w@nih.gov

# Olaf Andersen, M.D.

Program Director Tri-Institutional M.D./Ph.D. Program Weill Cornell/Rockefeller/Sloan-Kettering 1300 York Avenue New York, NY 10021 Phone: (212) 746-6023 Fax: (212) 746-8678 E-mail: sparre@wed.cornell.edu

# Karl Anderson, M.D.

Professor
Division of Human Nutrition
Department of Preventive Medicine and Community Health
University of Texas Medical Branch
700 Harborside Drive
Galveston, TX 77555-1109
Phone: (409) 772-4661
Fax: (409) 772-6287
E-mail: kanderso@utmb.edu

# Art Atkinson, M.D.

Senior Advisor in Clinical Pharmacology Warren Grant Magnuson Clinical Center National Institutes of Health Building 10, Room 1C227 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 435-8791 Fax: (301) 480-7307 E-mail: aatkinson@cc.nih.gov

# Dennis Ausiello, M.D.

Physician in Chief Department of Medicine Massachusetts General Hospital 55 Fruit Street, GRB 740 Boston, MA 02114 Phone: (617) 726-5660 Fax: (617) 724-7441 E-mail: dausiello@partners.org

#### C. William Balke, M.D. Chief

Chief Division of Cardiology Department of Medicine University of Maryland School of Medicine 22 South Greene Street, Suite 53B06 Baltimore, MD 21201 Phone: (410) 328-2056 Fax: (410) 328-4382 E-mail: bbalke@medicine.umaryland.edu

#### Amber Barnato, M.D., M.P.H., M.S.

Assistant Professor of Medicine and Health Policy Management Assistant Director of the Clinical Scientist Training Program Division of General Internal Medicine Department of Medicine University of Pittsburgh 230 McKee Place, Suite 600 Pittsburgh, PA 15213 Phone: (412) 692-4875 Fax: (412) 692-4838 E-mail: barnatoae@upmc.edu

## Joseph Bonventre, M.D., Ph.D.

Chief Renal Division Brigham and Women's Hospital 75 Francis Street, MRB-404 Boston, MA 02115 Phone: (617) 732-6020 Fax: (617) 732-6329 E-mail: joseph\_bonventre@hms.harvard.edu

#### **Dennis Boulware, M.D.**

Senior Associate Dean for Medical Education
Professor of Medicine
Division of Clinical Immunology and Rheumatology
Department of Medicine
University of Alabama at Birmingham
1530 Third Avenue South, UAB VH-202
Birmingham, AL 35294-0019
Phone: (205) 934-5678
Fax: (205) 934-3278
E-mail: boulware@uab.edu

#### **Diane Bronzert**

Associate Director Office of Review, Referral, and Program Coordination Division of Extramural Activities National Cancer Institute 6116 Executive Boulevard Rockville, MD 20852 Phone: (301) 435-5655 Fax: (301) 402-0275 E-mail: bronzerd@mail.nih.gov

# Samira Brown

Doris Duke Foundation Columbia University 966 Saint Nicholas Avenue, Apartment 3C New York, NY 10032 Phone: (212) 234-2514 E-mail: slb2105@columbia.edu

## **Gabrielle Cannick**

Department of Biometry and Epidemiology College of Dental Medicine Medical University of South Carolina 2004 Baltimore Road, Apartment C33 Rockville, MD 20851 Phone: (301) 594-4864 Fax: (301) 435-8667 E-mail: fergusg@musc.edu

## Molly Carnes, M.D., M.S.

Professor Department of Medicine, Psychiatry, and Industrial Engineering Director Center for Women's Health Research University of Wisconsin—Madison Meriter Hospital, 6th Floor 202 South Park Street Madison, WI 53715 Phone: (608) 267-5566 Fax: (608) 267-5577 E-mail: mlcarnes@wisc.edu

#### Geoffrey Cheung, Ph.D.

Program Officer Division of Clinical Research National Center for Research Resources 6701 Democracy Boulevard, Room 914 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 435-0768 Fax: (301) 480-3661 E-mail: cheungg@mail.nih.gov

## Elaine Collier, M.D.

Assistant Director Division of Clinical Research National Center for Research Resources 6701 Democracy Boulevard, Room 918 Bethesda, MD 20892-4874 Phone: (301) 435-0794 Fax: (301) 480-3661 E-mail: ec5z@nih.gov

# Sandy Cook, Ph.D.

Associate Dean for Curricular Affairs Office of Medical Education Division of the Biological Sciences Pritzker School of Medicine The University of Chicago 924 E. 57th Street Chicago, IL 60637-1455 Phone: (773) 834-7828 Fax: (773) 834-0688 E-mail: scook@bsd.uchicago.edu

#### **Richard Cooper, M.D.**

Director Health Policy Institute Medical College of Wisconsin 8701 Watertown Plank Road Milwaukee, WI 53226 Phone: (414) 456-8762 Fax: (414) 456-6529 E-mail: rcooper@mcw.edu

#### William Crowley, M.D.

Director, Clinical Research Department of Medicine Massachusetts General Hospital Barlett Hall Extension Building 55 Fruit Street, Room 511 Boston, MA 02114 Phone: (617) 726-5390 Fax: (617) 726-5357 E-mail: crowley.william@mgh.harvard.edu

## David DeMets, Ph.D.

Professor and Chair Biostatistics and Medical Informatics University of Wisconsin 600 Highland Avenue, Box 4675 Madison, WI 53792-4675 Phone: (608) 263-1706 Fax: (608) 263-1059 E-mail: demets@biostat.wisc.edu

## Robert H. Eckel, M.D.

Charles A. Boettcher Endowed Chair in Atherosclerosis
Division of Endocrinology, Metabolism, and Diabetes
Department of Medicine
University of Colorado Health Sciences Center
4200 East 9th Avenue, B-151
Denver, CO 80262
Phone: (303) 315-4059
Fax: (303) 315-0770
E-mail: robert.eckel@uchsc.edu

#### Di Fang, Ph.D.

Manager of Demographic and Workforce Studies Division of Biomedical and Health Sciences Research Association of American Medical Colleges 2450 N Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20037 Phone: (202) 828-0581 Fax: (202) 828-1125 E-mail: dfang@aamc.org

#### Emil Freireich, M.D.

Professor of Medicine Leukemia Department University of Texas M.D. Anderson Cancer Center 1515 Holcombe Boulevard, Unit 55 Houston, TX 77030 Phone: (713) 792-2660 Fax: (713) 794-1812 E-mail: efreirei@mdanderson.org

## Sherine Gabriel, M.D., M.Sc.

Director Clinical Research Training Program Chair Department of Health Sciences Research Division of Epidemiology Mayo Clinic 200 First Street Southwest Rochester, MN 55905 Phone: (507) 284-2720 Fax: (584) 284-1516 E-mail: gabriel@mayo.edu

# William Galey, Ph.D.

Director Graduate Science Education Program Department of Grants and Special Programs Howard Hughes Medical Institute 4000 Jones Bridge Road Chevy Chase, MD 20815 Phone: (301) 215-8590 Fax: (301) 215-8888 E-mail: galeyw@hhmi.org

# Elsa-Grace Giardina, M.D.

Professor Division of Cardiology Department of Medicine Columbia University 630 West 168th Street New York, NY 10032 Phone: (212) 305-6154 Fax: (212) 305-4825 E-mail: evg1@columbia.edu

# Henry N. Ginsberg, M.D.

Irving Professor of Medicine Director Irving Center for Clinical Research Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center 622 West 168th Street, PH 10-305 New York, NY 10032-3784 Phone: (212) 305-9562 Fax: (212) 305-3213 E-mail: hng1@columbia.edu

## Walter Goldschmidts, Ph.D.

Acting NIH Research Training Officer Office of Extramural Research Office of the Director National Institutes of Health 6705 Rockledge Drive, Room 3516 Bethesda, MD 20892-7963 Phone: (301) 451-4225 Fax: (301) 480-0146 E-mail: goldschw@od.nih.gov

## Sharon Gordon, D.D.S., M.P.H., Ph.D.

Special Assistant for Research Training, Career Development, and Education Office of the Director National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research National Institutes of Health 1351 28th Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20007 Phone: (301) 402-0799 Fax: (301) 480-0240 E-mail: nidcrtraining@mail.nih.gov

## **Tristan Gorrindo**

Clinical Research Training Program Fellow Division of Pediatrics and Developmental Neuropsychiatry National Institute of Mental Health National Institutes of Health Building 10, Room 4N208 10 Center Drive, MSC 1255 Bethesda, MD 20892-1255 Phone: (301) 435-1039 Fax: (301) 402-8497 E-mail: tristang@nih.gov

# Brenda R. Hanning

Acting Director Office of Education Office of Intramural Research National Institutes of Health 2 Center Drive, Room 2E04 Bethesda, MD 20892-0240 Phone: (301) 496-2636 Fax: (301) 402-2158 E-mail: hanningb@od.nih.gov

# Anthony Hayward, M.D., Ph.D.

Director Division of Clinical Research National Center for Research Resources National Institutes of Health 6701 Democracy Boulevard, Room 906 Bethesda, MD 20892-4874 Phone: (301) 435-0790 Fax: (301) 480-3661 E-mail: haywarda@mail.nih.gov

## Patricia Hibberd, M.D., Ph.D.

Professor of Medicine and Pediatrics Director Division of Clinical Research Resources Institute for Clinical Research and Health Policy Studies Tufts-New England Medical Center Hospital 750 Washington Street, Box 063 Boston, MA 02111 Phone: (617) 636-2215 Fax: (617) 636-7757 E-mail: phibberd@tufts-nemc.org

# Martha Hill, Ph.D., R.N., FAAN

Dean and Professor Johns Hopkins University School of Nursing 525 North Wolfe Street, Suite 501 Baltimore, MD 21205 Phone: (410) 955-7544 Fax: (410) 955-4890 E-mail: mnhill@son.jhmi.edu

# Carlton Hornung, Ph.D., M.P.H.

Acting Chair Department of Epidemiology and Clinical Investigation Sciences School of Public Health University of Louisville 555 South Floyd Street, K Wing, Suite 4026 Louisville, KY 40292 Phone: (502) 852-3003 Fax: (502) 852-3295 E-mail: cahorn01@gwise.louisville.edu

# Stephen Hulley, M.D., M.P.H.

Professor and Chair Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics University of California, San Francisco 74 New Montgomery Street, Suite 600 San Francisco, CA 94105 Phone: (415) 502-4920 Fax: (415) 426-6014 E-mail: shulley@epi.ucsf.edu

# Gary Hunninghake, M.D.

Professor and Director
Division of Pulmonary, Critical Care, and Occupational Medicine
Department of Internal Medicine
Carver College of Medicine
University of Iowa
200 Hawkins Drive, C33-GH
Iowa City, IA 52242
Phone: (319) 356-4187
Fax: (319) 356-8101
E-mail: gary-hunninghake@uiowa.edu

# Christian Hunter, Ph.D.

Clinical Reseach Training Fellow Department of Critical Care Medicine Warren Grant Magnuson Clinical Center National Institutes of Health 10 Center Drive, Room 9N318 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (240) 498-8398 Fax: (301) 402-0101 E-mail: huntercj@od.nih.gov

# Paul A. Insel, M.D.

Professor Department of Medicine and Pharmacology University of California, San Diego 9500 Gilman Drive, MC 0636 La Jolla, CA 92093-0636 Phone: (858) 534-2295 Fax: (858) 822-1007 E-mail: pinsel@ucsd.edu

## Barry Kaplan, Ph.D.

Director of Fellowship Training Intramural Research Program National Institute of Mental Health National Institutes of Health 10 Center Drive, Room 4N222 Bethesda, MD 20892-1381 Phone: (301) 451-4512 Fax: (301) 594-3189 E-mail: barry.kaplan@nih.gov

#### Wishwa Kapoor, M.D.

Chief Division of General Internal Medicine Department of Medicine University of Pittsburgh 200 Lothrop Street, Suite 933 West Pittsburgh, PA 15213 Phone: (412) 692-4821 Fax: (412) 692-4825 E-mail: noskoka@upmc.edu

## Wilson King

Medical Student College of Medicine University of Cincinnati 350 Thrall Street, Third Floor Cincinnati, OH 45220 Phone: (513) 545-7759 E-mail: kinc95@cchmc.org

#### Ruth Kirschstein, M.D.

Senior Advisor to the Director Office of the Director National Institutes of Health Building 1, Room 158 1 Center Drive Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 496-7504 Fax: (301) 402-3469 E-mail: rk25n@nih.gov

# Michael Klag, M.D., M.P.H.

Vice Dean for Clinical Investigation Dean's Office Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine 733 North Broadway, Suite 115 Baltimore, MD 21205 Phone: (443) 287-4234 Fax: (410) 502-3667 E-mail: mklag@jhmi.edu

## Dushanka V. Kleinman, D.D.S., M.Sc.D.

Assistant Director for Roadmap Coordination Office of the Director National Institutes of Health Building 1, Room 326 1 Center Drive, MSC 0189 Bethesda, MD 20892-0189 Phone: (301) 402-7617 Fax: (301) 496-7451 E-mail: dushanks.kleinman@nih.gov

# Gary Koretzky, M.D., Ph.D.

Professor
Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine
University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine
415 RBR II/III
421 Curie Boulevard
Philadelphia, PA 19104
Phone: (215) 746-5522
Fax: (215) 746-5525
E-mail: koretzky@mail.med.upenn.edu

# Dennis Landis, M.D.

Professor and Chairman Department of Neurology School of Medicine Case Western Reserve University University Hospitals of Cleveland Hanna House 505 11100 Euclid Avenue Cleveland, OH 44106 Phone: (216) 844-3193 Fax: (216) 844-7443 E-mail: dennis.landis@case.edu

## Donald Landry, M.D., Ph.D.

Professor and Director Division of Experimental Therapeutics Department of Medicine Columbia University 630 168th Street, P&S 10-445 New York, NY 10032 Phone: (212) 305-2436 Fax: (212) 305-3475 E-mail: dwl1@columbia.edu

#### Steven London, D.D.S., Ph.D.

Associate Dean for Research and Basic Sciences Division of Oral and Community Health Department of Stomatology College of Dental Medicine Medical University of South Carolina 173 Ashley Avenue, Suite 449, BSB Charleston, SC 29425 Phone: (843) 792-1382 Fax: (843) 792-6626 E-mail: londonsd@musc.edu

## Bernard Maria, M.D., M.B.A.

Executive Director of the Children's Research Institute Department of Pediatrics Medical University of South Carolina 135 Rutledge Avenue P.O. Box 250558 Charleston, SC 29425 Phone: (843) 792-7709 Fax: (843) 792-7716 E-mail: mariabl@musc.edu

#### **Dorene Markel, M.S., MHSA**

Program Director
Center for the Advancement of Clinical Research
Medical School Administration
University of Michigan Health Systems
Domino's Farms
24 Frank Lloyd Wright Drive, Lobby M
Ann Arbor, MI 48109-0738
Phone: (734) 998-7474
Fax: (734) 998-7228
E-mail: markel@umich.edu

#### Jeffrey Martin, M.D., M.P.H.

Associate Professor of Epidemiology and Biostatistics Director, UCSF Master's Degree Program in Clinical Research Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics University of California, San Francisco 74 New Montgomery Avenue, Suite 500 San Francisco, CA 94105 Phone: (415) 597-9219 Fax: (415) 597-9213 E-mail: martin@psg.ucsf.edu

## Charles McCall, M.D.

Professor of Medicine, Molecular Medicine, and Microbiology & Immunology
Deputy Associate Dean for Research
Department of Internal Medicine
Wake Forest University School of Medicine
Medical Center Boulevard
Winston-Salem, NC 27157
Phone: (336) 713-4259
Fax: (336) 716-1214
E-mail: chmccall@wfubmc.edu

## Michael McPhaul, M.D.

Professor and Associate Dean for Medical Student Research Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism Department of Internal Medicine University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center 5323 Harry Hines Boulevard Dallas, TX 75390 Phone: (214) 648-3494 Fax: (214) 648-8917 E-mail: michael.mcphaul@utsouthwestern.edu

# J. Philip Miller

Professor of Biostatistics Division of Biostatistics Washington University School of Medicine 660 South Euclid Avenue, WUSM Box 8067 St. Louis, MO 63110 Phone: (314) 362-3617 Fax: (314) 362-3728 E-mail: phil@wubios.wustl.edu

## Nancy Miller, Ph.D.

Senior Science Policy Analyst Office of Science Policy Office of the Director National Institutes of Health 1 Center Drive, Room 218 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 594-7742 Fax: (301) 402-0280 E-mail: nm68k@nih.gov

# Helena Mishoe, Ph.D., M.P.H.

Director Office of Minority Health Affairs National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute National Institutes of Health 6701 Rockledge Drive, Room 6216 Bethesda, MD 20902 Phone: (301) 451-5078 Fax: (301) 480-0862 E-mail: mishoeh@nhlbi.nih.gov

## Larry Moreland, M.D.

Professor of Medicine Associate Director for Clinical Research Director Pittman General Clinical Research Center Division of Rheumatology Department of Medicine University of Alabama at Birmingham 1717 Sixth Avenue South, SRC 068 Birmingham, AL 35294 Phone: (205) 934-7727 Fax: (205) 975-5554 E-mail: larry.moreland@ccc.uab.edu

#### Lauren Nentwich

NIH Clinical Research Training Fellow Stroke Diagnostics and Therapeutics Section National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke National Institutes of Health 10 Center Drive, Room B1D733 Bethesda, MD 20892-1063 Phone: (301) 435-8883 Fax: (301) 480-0413 E-mail: nentwicl@mail.nih.gov

#### M. Kerry O'Banion, M.D., Ph.D.

Associate Professor Departments of Neurobiology & Anatomy and Neurology Co-Director M.D./Ph.D. Program University of Rochester School of Medicine and Dentistry 601 Elmwood Avenue, Box 603 Rochester, NY 14642 Phone: (585) 275-5185 Fax: (585) 756-5334 E-mail: kerry\_obanion@urmc.rochester.edu

#### Elizabeth Ofili, M.D.

Professor of Medicine Chief of Cardiology Director of Clinical Research Center Associate Dean of Clinical Research Medicine and Clinical Research Center Morehouse School of Medicine 720 Westview Drive, S.W. Atlanta, GA 30310 Phone: (404) 756-5051 Fax: (404) 756-8972 E-mail: ofilie@msm.edu or dteague@msm.edu

#### Frederick Ognibene, M.D.

Director, Office of Clinical Research Training and Medical Education Warren Grant Magnuson Clinical Center National Institutes of Health 9000 Rockville Pike, Room B1L403 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 402-0563 Fax: (301) 435-5275 E-mail: fognibene@nih.gov

#### Eugene Orringer, M.D.

Executive Assistant Dean for Faculty Affairs Division of Hematology/Oncology Department of Medicine UNC Hospitals at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill 126 MacNider Building, Campus Box 7000 Chapel Hill, NC 27599-7000 Phone: (919) 843-9485 Fax: (919) 966-8623 E-mail: epo@med.unc.edu

# Milton Packer, M.D.

Professor and Director
Center for Biostatistics and Clinical Science
University of Texas Southwestern
Medical School
5323 Harry Hines Boulevard
Dallas, TX 75390
Phone: (214) 645-7519
Fax: (214) 645-7501
E-mail: milton.packer@utsouthwestern.edu or
mp65@columbia.edu

# Thomas Pearson, M.D., Ph.D., M.P.H.

Professor and Chair Senior Associate Dean for Clinical Research Department of Community and Preventive Medicine University of Rochester 601 Elmwood Avenue, Box 644 Rochester, NY 14642 Phone: (585) 275-2191 Fax: (585) 756-7775 E-mail: thomas\_pearson@urmc.rochester.edu

#### Ismene Petrakis, M.D.

Associate Professor Department of Psychiatry Director Substance Abuse Treatment Program Division of Substance Abuse Yale University School of Medicine 950 Campbell Avenue, Room 116A West Haven, CT 06516 Phone: (203) 932-5711, ext. 2244 Fax: (203) 937-4791 E-mail: ismene.petrakis@yale.edu

# Jay Piccirillo, M.D.

Associate Professor and Director Clinical Outcomes Office Department of Otolaryngology Washington University School of Medicine 660 South Euclid Avenue, Box 8115 St. Louis, MO 63110 Phone: (314) 362-7394 Fax: (314) 362-7522 E-mail: piccirij@msnotes.wustl.edu

## Bruce Pihlstrom, D.D.S., M.S.

Acting Director Division of Population and Health Promotion Sciences National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research National Institutes of Health 45 Center Drive, Room 4AS43G Bethesda, MD 20892-6401 Phone: (301) 594-4830 Fax: (301) 480-8322 E-mail: pihlstrb@mail.nih.gov

# Lauren Dewey Platt, Ph.D.

Executive Director Scholars in Clinical Science Program Harvard Medical School 260 Longwood Avenue, Suite 157 Boston, MA 02115 Phone: (617) 432-1387 Fax: (217) 432-1390 E-mail: lauren\_deweyplatt@hms.harvard.edu

# Judith Podskalny, Ph.D.

Program Director
Division of Digestive Diseases and Nutrition
National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases
National Institutes of Health
6707 Democracy Boulevard, Room 607
Bethesda, MD 20892
Phone: (301) 594-8876
Fax: (301) 480-8300
E-mail: jp53s@nih.gov

# Neil Powe, M.D., M.P.H.

Professor of Medicine and Epidemiology Director Welch Center for Prevention, Epidemiology, and Clinical Research Department of Medicine Johns Hopkins University 2024 East Monument Street, Suite 2-600 Baltimore, MD 21287 Phone: (410) 955-6953 Fax: (410) 955-0476 E-mail: npowe@jhsph.edu

#### **Charles Prober, M.D.**

Professor of Pediatrics, Medicine, and Microbiology Associate Chair of Pediatrics Division of Infectious Diseases Department of Pediatrics Stanford University Stanford, CA 94305-5208 Phone: (650) 723-5682 Fax: (650) 725-8040 E-mail: cprober@stanford.edu

# Abrar Qureshi, M.D., M.P.H.

Instructor in Dermatology Channing Laboratory Department of Dermatology Brigham and Women's Hospital Harvard Medical School 45 Francis Street, Room 221L Boston, MA 02115 Phone: (617) 525-7233 Fax: (617) 228-4634 E-mail: aqureshi@partners.org

## Steven Reis, M.D.

Associate Vice Chancellor for Clinical Research, Health Sciences University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine 3550 Terrace Street Pittsburgh, PA 15261 Phone: (412) 648-9516 Fax: (412) 648-2741 E-mail: sreis@hs.pitt.edu

# David Robertson, M.D.

Professor of Medicine, Pharmacology, and Neurology
Division of Clinical Pharmacology
Department of Medicine
Vanderbilt University
1161 21st Avenue South, Room AA3228 MCN
Nashville, TN 37232-2195
Phone: (615) 343-6499
Fax: (615) 343-8649
E-mail: david.robertson@vanderbilt.edu

# Carolyn Sampselle, Ph.D., R.N.C., FAAN

Associate Dean for Research Grants and Research Office University of Michigan School of Nursing 400 North Ingalls Street, Room 4236 Ann Arbor, MI 48109-0482 Phone: (734) 764-9555 Fax: (734) 615-1666 E-mail: csampsll@umich.edu

## Alan Schechter, M.D.

Chief Laboratory of Chemical Biology National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases National Institutes of Health Building 10, Room 9N-307 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 496-5408 Fax: (301) 402-0101 E-mail: aschecht@helix.nih.gov

# Bruce Schneider, M.D.

Associate Vice President for Clinical Research Division of Biomedical and Health Services Research Association of American Medical Colleges 2450 N Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20037-1127 Phone: (202) 828-0567 Fax: (202) 828-1125 E-mail: bschneider@aamc.org

# David Schwartz, M.D.

Chief Division of Pulmonary, Allergy, and Critical Care Duke University Medical Center MSRB, Room 275 Research Drive, Box 2629 Durham, NC 27710 Phone: (919) 668-0380 Fax: (919) 668-0494 E-mail: david.schwartz@duke.edu

#### Harry Shamoon, M.D.

Associate Dean Clinical Research Program Director General Clinical Research Center Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism Department of Medicine Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiva University 1300 Morris Park Avenue Bronx, NY 10461 Phone: (718) 430-3382 Fax: (718) 430-8873 E-mail: shamoon@aecom.yu.edu

#### Bert Shapiro, Ph.D.

Branch Chief, Cell Biology Director Medical Scientist Training Program Division of Cell Biology and Biophysics National Institute of General Medical Sciences National Institutes of Health 45 Center Drive Bethesda, MD 20892-6200 Phone: (301) 594-3830 Fax: (301) 480-2004 E-mail: shapirob@nigms.nih.gov

#### Carol Shreffler, Ph.D.

Program Administrator Cellular, Organ, and Systems Pathobiology Branch Division of Extramural Research and Training National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences P.O. Box 12233 (EC-23) Research Triangle Park, NC 27709 Phone: (919) 541-1445 Fax: (919) 541-5064 E-mail: shreff11@niehs.nih.gov

## A. Laurie Shroyer, Ph.D., MSHA

Associate Professor and Research Scientist Division of Internal Medicine, Cardiothoracic Surgery, and Clinical Pathology Department of Medicine, Surgery, and Pathology University of Colorado Health Sciences Center Eastern Colorado Health Care System Denver Veterans Affairs Medical Center 820 Clermont Street, Suite 120 Denver, CO 80220 Phone: (303) 399-8020, ext. 2174 or 2678 Fax: (303) 393-4694 E-mail: laurie.shroyer@med.va.gov

## Stephen Sonstein, Ph.D.

Coordinator Clinical Research Administration Department of Associated Health Professions Eastern Michigan University 318 Marshall Building Ypsilanti, MI 48197 Phone: (734) 604-1989 Fax: (734) 487-4095 E-mail: sonstein@charter.net

# Anita Miller Sostek, Ph.D.

Director Division of Clinical Population-Based Studies Center for Scientific Review National Institutes of Health 6701 Rockledge Drive, MSC 7814 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 435-1260 Fax: (301) 480-2644 E-mail: sosteka@csr.nih.gov

## Peter W. Stacpoole, M.D., Ph.D.

Professor of Medicine Program Director General Clinical Research Center Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism Department of Medicine University of Florida 100226 JHMHC Gainesville, FL 32610 Phone: (352) 392-2321 Fax: (352) 846-0990 E-mail: stacpool@gcrc.ufl.edu

#### **Robert Star, M.D.**

Senior Scientific Advisor
National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases
National Institutes of Health
9000 Rockville Pike, Room 9A19C
Bethesda, MD 20892
Phone: (301) 594-7715
Fax: (301) 402-0014
E-mail: robert\_star@nih.gov

## Jacob J. Steinberg, M.D.

Professor and Program Director Residency Training Program Division of Autopsy Pathology Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine Albert Einstein College of Medicine Montefiore Medical Center 111 East 210th Street, Suite C-410 Bronx, NY 10467 Phone: (718) 920-6573 Fax: (718) 547-8349 E-mail: jsteinbe@montefiore.org

#### Colin Sumners, Ph.D.

Professor and Program Director
Department of Physiology and Functional Genomics
University of Florida College of Medicine
1600 Southwest Archer Road
P.O. Box 100274
Gainesville, FL 32610
Phone: (352) 392-4485
Fax: (352) 294-0191
E-mail: csumners@phys.med.ufl.edu

# Melinda Tinkle, Ph.D., R.N.C., WHNP

Intramural Program Director for Research and Training
Division of Intramural Research
National Institute of Nursing Research
National Institutes of Health
Building 31, Room 5B25
31 Center Drive, MSC 2178
Bethesda, MD 20892-2178
Phone: (301) 402-7889
Fax: (301) 480-2479
E-mail: tinklem@mail.nih.gov

## Judith Vaitukaitis, M.D.

Director National Center for Research Resources National Institutes of Health 31 Center Drive, Room 3B11 Bethesda, MD 20892-2128 Phone: (301) 496-5793 Fax: (301) 402-0006 E-mail: jv14u@nih.gov

# Ajit Varki, M.D.

Professor of Medicine and Cellular and Molecular Medicine
Division of Cellular and Molecular Medicine
Department of Medicine
University of California, San Diego
9500 Gilman Drive, CMM East, Room 1065
La Jolla, CA 92093-0687
Phone: (858) 534-2214
Fax: (858) 534-5611
E-mail: varkiadmin@ucsd.edu

## Claudette Varricchio, D.S.N., R.N., FAAN

Assistant Director for Extramural Activities National Institute of Nursing Research National Institutes of Health 6701 Democracy Boulevard, Room 710 One Democracy Plaza Bethesda, MD 20892-4870 Phone: (301) 594-6906 Fax: (301) 480-8260 E-mail: varriccc@mail.nih.gov

# Donald Vereen, Jr., M.D., M.P.H.

Special Assistant for Medical Affairs Office of the Director National Institute on Drug Abuse National Institutes of Health 6001 Executive Boulevard, Suite 5274, MSC 9501 Bethesda, MD 20892-0001 Phone: (301) 443-6480 Fax: (301) 443-9127 E-mail: dvereen@mail.nih.gov

# Patricia (Pat) Wahl, Ph.D.

Dean and Professor Office of the Dean School of Public Health and Community Medicine University of Washington F350 Health Sciences, Box 357230 Seattle, WA 98195-7230 Phone: (206) 543-1144 Fax: (206) 543-3813 E-mail: pwahl@u.washington.edu

#### Dana Wallace

Clinical Research Training Program Fellow Laboratory of Immunology National Eye Institute National Institutes of Health 10 Center Drive, Room 10N103 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: (301) 435-4561 Fax: (301) 402-8664 E-mail: wallacd1@mail.nih.gov

## Judith Whalen, M.P.A.

Assistant to the Director Office of the Director National Institute of Child Health and Human Development National Institutes of Health Building 31, Room 2A31 Bethesda, MD 20892-2425 Phone: (301) 435-3437 Fax: (301) 402-1104 E-mail: jw87p@nih.gov

# Marlys Witte, M.D.

Professor of Surgery Director Student Research Programs Department of Surgery University of Arizona College of Medicine P.O. Box 245063 1501 North Campbell Avenue, Room 4406 Tucson, AZ 85724-5063 Phone: (520) 626-6118 Fax: (520) 626-0822 E-mail: gracew@u.arizona.edu